FINANCIAL TOWN MEETING
June 6, 2011

Call to Order

The annual Financial Town Meeting was opened by Town Moderator James Donnelly at 7:38 p.m. in the Lawn Avenue School Gymnasium, 55 Lawn Avenue, Jamestown. Moderator Donnelly stated that this meeting is starting beyond the 7:00 p.m. start time noticed in order to allow all voters waiting in line to be checked in.  He also stated that no voters were turned away at last year’s Financial Town Meeting. Moderator Donnelly led the Pledge of Allegiance.  
Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack

Robert Bowen

William Murphy

Michael White

Ellen Winsor

Also in attendance

James Donnelly, Town Moderator

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Christina D. Collins, Finance Director

Kenneth Gray, Tax Assessor
Michael Gray, Public Works Director
Donna Fogarty, Library Director

William Piva, Recreation Director

Fred Brown, Building/Zoning Official

Lisa Bryer, Town Planner

Thomas Tighe, Police Chief

James Bryer, Fire Chief

Lennart Nilsson, JEMS Commander
Fred Pease, Town Sergeant

Wyatt A. Brochu, Town Solicitor

David R. Petrarca, Jr., Town Solicitor

Cheryl Fernstrom Town Clerk

School Committee members present:

Cathy Kaiser, Chair
Julia Held

Julie Kallfelz

Sav Rebecchi

Bruce Whitehouse

Also in attendance:

Marcia Lukon, Superintendent

Jane Littlefield, Director of Finance
Gwen Spence, Director of Student Services

Kathleen Almanzor, Principal

Carole Melucci, Principal
Budget Process, Meeting Procedures and Voting Overview 
Town Moderator Donnelly commented on the large number of voters present. An explanation of the budget process and how we reached the proposed FY 2011-2012 budget for the Town and School Department followed. Mr. Donnelly explained the Financial Town Meeting format, how it operates under State law, and the importance of attending this meeting to vote on the budget. He further explained the paper ballot process, how to call for one, and the procedure to follow if there is a paper ballot. The FTM procedure for voting was explained as follows: A voice vote is entertained first; if that is not definitive a hand vote is taken next; if that is not definitive a standing vote is taken. If there is no clear majority voice majority vote, the room is divided into four quadrants and the Board of Canvassers will count the votes either by hand or standing vote. If 20% of the registered voters present desire to have a paper ballot (as outlined in State law), we will have one. Moderator Donnelly explained how the paper ballot voting would proceed. The card received at check-in is used to receive your paper ballot for voting. Voters would be directed by members of the Jamestown Fire Department to proceed to the Canvassers table one row at a time to receive the paper ballot, mark it, and then vote using the voting machine at the front of the room (same equipment used at a General election). 
Speaking at the FTM 
Moderator Donnelly stated everyone who wishes to be heard on an issue will be allowed to speak, that speakers do not repeat what a previous speaker stated, and limit commentaries to three (3) minutes. Everyone is invited to speak and should come up front to use the microphone, giving their name and address. Moderator Donnelly referenced the Notice of Proposed Reduction of the Recommended 2011-2012 Budget in the amount of $601,350 submitted by the Taxpayers’ Association of Jamestown and Charter Sec. 1106 which states “Pursuant to the Jamestown Town Charter, Sec. 1106, no motion which increases or reduces an appropriation recommended by the Town Council by $10,000 or more, shall be in order at the Financial Town Meeting unless notice of intention to include such motion has been presented to the Town Clerk at least twenty (20) days prior to the date set for the meeting at which such motion is to be considered.  The warrant of the Financial Town Meeting shall include notice of any such motion.”   

Moderator Donnelly stated Town Council President Michael Schnack will explain how the Town budget was developed and give his remarks, followed by School Committee Chair Cathy Kaiser, who will explain how the School Department budget was developed and give her remarks. Discussion occurs as a result of motions, as outlined in State law. A motion will be entertained; a motion will be made, seconded, and then open for discussion.  
Town Council President Michael Schnack. President Schnack thanked everyone for coming and stated tonight is the culmination of a budget process that began in January with submission of department budgets requests t the Town Administrator. Our Administrator then reviewed spending needs, looked for cost reductions and presented a budget proposal to Council in March. The Council held three work sessions to review the town and school budgets. Through open dialogue agreements were reached to modify the Administrator’s budget with additions and deletions, and a responsible and sound budget plan was approved. Priorities were reviewed, including improving EMS services. The Council voted to eliminate a $200,000 budget proposal for Advanced Life Support, believing the Town should phase in this higher standard of EMS care. The Council concluded that roads, buildings and equipment should be maintained. There is over $2,000,000 in road work needed, with a budget request of $276,000. North Main Road was done last year, and North End residents spoke openly about their appreciation for this. The Council belies all neighborhoods deserve such attention. 

This budget represents a 1.05% increase in taxes or a $40.80 increase for the average household, $10.20 per quarter, $3.40 per month. The Operating Budget is increasing 0.6%, with capital asset maintenance and improvements making up the bulk of new spending including new roof for the Fire Station, maintaining support for Affordable Housing, replacement of the Recreation Center heating system, begin closure of the landfill, replacement of vehicles, legal fees to fight the LNG tanker plan if needed, and maintenance of water and electric lines at Fort Getty. If the TAJ warrant is approved, the Council will have to drastically reduce or eliminate spending in these areas. The Council and Administration trimmed the budget in each of the last two years. Three jobs were eliminated – ACO, one police officer and the Deputy Public Works Director. The Police payroll was reduced through labor contract concessions, two clerical jobs were scaled back to part-time and health benefits were modified, with most employees now in Health Savings Accounts. Total cuts are $325,000 or 5% of the Town budget for administration and services in the last two years. The Council voted to approve the budget. Mr. Schnack urged the voters to the support the Council and approve the budget as presented. [Applause]

Moderator Donnelly stated non-registered voters can watch this meeting in the Cafeteria.  Town department heads and the press are the only non-voters in this room. The official count of the voters present was announced by the Moderator as 381 voters, as reported by the Board of Canvassers. In order to have a paper ballot 78 or more voters in favor of a paper ballot is required.  
School Committee Chair Cathy Kaiser. Chairwoman Kaiser stated the Jamestown School Committee holds itself accountable for exercising fiscal responsibility and ensuring efficient use of district resources. She commented on the Viewpoint in the Jamestown Press by Taxpayers Association of Jamestown President Blake Dickinson chiding State and local leaders for “continuing to let costs spiral out of control.” Ms. Kaiser stated she is not defending the State’s record. A review of school spending followed. Ten years ago the School budget increase was double digit; five years ago the increase was just above 5%, even before the State enacted the mandatory tax cap. Three years ago the School Committee adopted a zero-based budgeting format, building the budget up from zero instead of the traditional incremental increases to the previous year’s budget. The result was an increase in the town’s contribution to school budget of less than 1% nearly 4 percentage points under the cap. Last year the school budget called for just under a 1% reduction in the town’s contribution. This year the school department proposes a budget that preserves and supports programming and improvement initiatives and calls for a 1.99% in the town contribution. We’re on the same page as TAJ, and I just don’t see the numbers indicating out-of-control spending. The administration and school committee have maintained quality programs in the face of decreasing State funding. Unions have partnered with the district to rein in costs; teachers agreed to a salary freeze this year and a 1% increase next year; they took on a greater share of healthcare premiums and increased the deductible to $250 – major concessions.

The school district dramatically increased the rigor of its curriculum without a comparable rise in costs. This year’s 8th grade had the highest NECAP writing scores in the State.  She doesn’t see budget costs spiraling out of control.  Mr. Dickinson rightfully points out that fully funding the pension system will necessitate future tax increases. The budget presented tonight reflects an increase in pension contributions from 11.25% to 13.23%; next year’s increase will be higher; without reform the contribution rate climb higher. This will depend on the Legislature’s will to enact reform measures as proposed by General Treasurer Raimondo that are designed to spread the burden across all stakeholders. Be assured the School Committee has been battening down the hatches for several years, and our record shows this. We believe the budget exemplifies the prudent cost containment practices advocated by the TAJ. The 1.99% budget increase was reached by holding costs down in the face of higher medical insurance rates, increased energy cost, tuition increases and declining State aid. Mr. Dickinson asked to have an “honest conversation about controlling spending.” I respectfully submit the Jamestown School Committee had three honest conversations at our budget workshops and welcomes and appreciates the TAJ input at these discussions.  The school budget accounts for 25% of the $601,350 the TAJ seeks to eliminate. We’re confident our budget is fiscally responsible and meets the needs of our students. We urge the voters to approve the school budget. [Applause] 
Moderator Donnelly entertains a motion.

Blake Dickinson. Mount Hope Avenue. Mr. Dickinson asked if it was appropriate to propose his motion. He was informed a motion for the Town budget must be made first, then an amendment can be made. Mr. Dickinson stated the warrant to reduce the budget was submitted by him, not the Taxpayers Association of Jamestown.   

A motion was made by Council President Michael Schnack with second by Councilor William Murphy to approve the Council Recommended Budget for the Fiscal Year 2011-2012 in the amount of $9,064.965.   

Discussion. Moderator Donnelly opens discussion on the municipal budget. Councilor Ellen Winsor referred her question to the Town Moderator and Town Solicitor asking for a ruling from the Solicitor on the Warrant submitted by the Taxpayers’ Association of Jamestown to reduce the budget by $601,350. Can it be directed totally to the Town budget and not the School budget? Town Moderator Donnelly stated this has been discussed over the years. Any notice to modify the budget can only adjust the bottom line number, it cannot be directed to one particular item, and it is up to the Town Council and Town Administrator to determine where the budget reductions will be made. Councilor Winsor stated she is not sure that is true in this case and she is looking for clarity. Moderator Donnelly stated this is incorrect; the executives deciding together will determine where the cuts will be made. Discussion continued. 
Blake Dickinson, Mt. Hope Avenue. Mr. Dickinson asks again if he can make his motion to reduce the budget (by $601,350) as filed 20 days ago and printed in the newspaper. He asked for clarity, if the warrants for the Town and School Budgets will be presented first and then his amendment will be addressed.  
Moderator Donnelly stated this is where discussion takes place on the motion on the floor to approve the FY 2011-2012 Town Budget.   

Blake Dickinson stated upon conclusion of the discussion, he moves for a paper ballot for the vote on the Town general budget.   

Moderator Donnelly accepted that and calls for discussion on the motion and second to approve the Town Budget. 

Arlene Petit. Breyer Avenue. Ms. Petit stated there was a motion for approval of the budget made. Can a motion for amendment be made now?  Not that she wants to. She just wants clarification.   

Moderator Donnelly stated he just wants to give opportunity to discuss the motion to approve the budget.    
Councilor Winsor asked for clarity. She asked if there is a motion on the floor as is and it passes as is, how is the warrant for the budget reduction addressed?
Moderator Donnelly stated there is no warrant, and there will be no warrant for reduction, there is a motion being made for an amendment. The Warrant is the published and advertised recommended budget by the Town for approval. 

Council President Schnack calls for a point of procedure. If the warrant to cut the entire budget is presented in a motion to reduce the entire budget by $601,350 it needs to be made before we bring a motion to the floor to approve the Town, School and Total budget. If they are approved first, the motion to reduce has no meaning, as the motions have already passed.  He believes at this point another motion cannot be made until the motion made and seconded has been addressed.  
Moderator Donnelly stated if there is no other comment on the original motion he will entertain Mr. Dickinson’s motion to amend.

Council President Schnack does not believe you can make another motion on the budget until the first motion has been voted on. 

Blake Dickinson stated that is not true.  He can motion to amend the motion and second prior to voting, and he wants his motion addressed. Everyone wants to get to the amendment so we can vote and go home. 
A motion is made by Blake Dickinson to vote on the amendment to reduce the total proposed budget by $601,350 as submitted 20 days ago. 
Discussion. Mr. Dickinson stated he would like his motion voted on. This motion does not make cuts to the Town and School budgets, but keeps the spending at the same spending level approved last year.  The town proposed over $450,000 in new spending and school proposed $150,000 in additional spending, and that is how he came up with the $601,350, or in laymen’s terms, no new spending. Many households in Jamestown did not get raises. . . 

Moderator Donnelly stated this is not the time for discussion. There has been no second to the motion to reduce the budget. Moderator Donnelly calls for a second on the motion to reduce the budget by $601,350. 
Second, from the audience.  

Moderator Donnelly opens the motion for discussion. 

Mr. Dickinson continued that many people in Jamestown did not receive raises, and the cost of doing business in the private sector has increased. Gas, oil, and food have increased. With the current pension shortfalls in Jamestown and on the State level, to suggest the Town and School freeze spending at the current level is not only reasonable but is expected. The decrease takes into consideration the directives from last year’s FTM. Allowing the Town Administrator and School Superintendent to spend taxpayers’ money wisely is not a disservice, but a fiduciary responsibility. It would be inappropriate to specify where to make cuts in the budget. It is the right of the voters to discuss, accept or reject the budget. If the amendment is adopted and the proposed budget is rejected, the town will have to determine where to make adjustments.  Due to the sensitive nature of this, he moves for a paper ballot at the conclusion of discussion. [Applause]

Moderator Donnelly stated he kept in mind the paper ballot motion.      

David Cormier. Columbia Avenue. Mr. Cormier commented the cost of living goes up unfortunately. He just completed 30 years in the Army, and while he was away his family was cared for in his absence by the town and schools. The School Department kept costs down to 1.99%, which is impressive. [Applause] He commented on maintenance expenditures. The two armories he served in needed maintenance and requested funding, which was rejected by the State. Instead of minor incremental spending for maintenance, millions were spent for major repairs. If saves money in the long run, and it something to consider when looking at the budget. 
Richard Murphy. North Main Road. Mr. Murphy stated the motion should lose. How the cutting of $600,000 from budget will improve life in Jamestown doesn’t make sense.  It may put $50 or $100 back in your pocket, but it has no actual value. We’ve seen what happened to California, with an excess of democratic involvement, and in RI, where the Governor went for 8 years without allowing tax increases. We don’t need to infect ourselves with that here. [Applause]
Amy Gallagher. East Shore Road. Ms. Gallagher stated she supports the warrant that calls for no new spending. The healthcare savings initiated by the Town and School Department were impressive. Healthcare spending was lowered, and everyone gained. Hard choices, but everyone is surviving. In these hard times the taxpayers must ask for more. It is our money that funds the government and we have the right to ask for more.  We were criticized last year for recommending where to make the cuts, and this year did not specify where to cut, we just reduced the bottom line. If we could live within this year’s budget, we can continue to make do. Many families agree we need to hold the line on spending. Many are doing without because it does not make sense to create debt. A crisis is looming, and the pension issue is staring us head on. The pension liability is estimated at $6,000,000,000, for RI, and this number will only grow. Jamestown’s liability is estimated at $20,000,000 over several years. This year it is $320,000 for Jamestown and not reflected in this budget. Who pays for this? General Treasurer Gina Raimondo’s report “Truth in Numbers” was referenced, which stated that the pension liability is unsustainable. Jamestown does not have a fiscal crisis at this time. However, we do not have a strong enough business tax base to shoulder the burden, and it is left to the homeowners to bear the burden of more taxes. This will become unbearable, forcing seniors to claim residency elsewhere, and for the rest of us who stay, the burden will become unbearable. The magnitude of the problem is now revealing itself. Our State has no plan. It is expected the new Governor will pass the tax burden on to us, so get ready for the supplemental tax increase. Do we deserve to get taxed twice? She asked the audience to join her in asking for no new taxes. [Applause]. 

Anthony Mastrostefano. Cutter Street. Mr. Mastrostefano is speaking for those in attendance who live on a fixed income and commented on the one year rate for treasury notes, which is .18%., which is equal to $180 on $100,000. This is equal to a pay cut. Incomes are dwindling, and we cannot afford more taxes. It is time to hold the line. [Applause]
Jerry Scott. Walcott Avenue. Mr. Scott stated we are missing the bigger picture by focusing on the $601,000 reduction. Bigger problems loom. The Retirement Fund is not as sterling as it was in the past. Investment performance, required funding, and an improved mortality rate have an effect. Even more significant is the liability for medical insurance for retirees, which is estimated for Jamestown at $15,800,000. That is $527,000 a year over 30 years. This is what we are facing. We need to keep the base down. [Applause] 
Ralph Gallagher. East Shore Road. Mr. Gallagher stated he is in favor of the budget reduction motion. We can’t consider increasing the budget with all that is happening with the budget crisis and pension liability on the State level. He has two children, and it is irresponsible to leave them with the responsibility to fix the fiscal mess. We are not asking for cuts, only holding the line. Incremental changes can affect impacts later on. Treasurer Gina Raimondo’s eye-opening report was referenced. Pension liability has doubled in the last seven years, and it is the fastest growing line item in the State budget. The current 2010 figure will double again in 2013 and soon exceed one billion dollars. The pension liability was 3 cents per tax dollar in 2002, will be 16 cents per tax dollar in 2013, and up to 20 cents per tax dollar in 2018. This is a tremendous looming debt we are not prepared to manage. Other communities with financial turmoil and with no tax increases were referenced. We survived comfortably this year, and we need to embrace keeping our municipal and school budgets tight. We have another year of tightening our belts. It works for private sector and it can work for the Town as well. [Applause]
Maureen McGuirl. Cole Street. Ms. McGuirl stated the Taxpayers’ Association presentation is like communism – it sounds good but it doesn’t work. The reality is costs have increased. There is no way to have a zero increase in the budget without cuts. [Applause] 

Mike Schnack. Clarke Street. Town Council President. Mr. Schnack stated if the TAJ had truly done their homework, attended budget work sessions and worked with the Council they would have known that the bringing about a budget reduction of $601,000 is a tax cut. They would have known the Council looked at Retained Earnings and took $285,000 from that account and put it towards spending. They would have known that a tax increase 1.05% increase is not irresponsible. [Applause]
Timothy Yentsch. Gondola Avenue. Mr. Yentsch commented on the $125,000 line item for fire hydrant rental (from a private utility), which provides a service to a portion of the Town - subsidized by the rest of the town – who  us pay for this but have a lack of fire hydrants, raising our insurance costs. Last year this was $75,000 and a consultant has recommended this figure increase to $200,000 in the future. This is unfair and should be taken into consideration.  [Applause]
Dan Capuano. Seaside Avenue. Mr. Capuano stated we have an educational system, and we have our children, our most valuable asset.  If you don’t take care of them now, you will have to do it later.  The School is doing fine. The Town Council is working their tail off. The infrastructure is crumbling. A few dollars spent now is better than a lot later. The roads, equipment, and Fort Getty need work; take care of them now. We have a beautiful community here. Take care of what you got. Let the Town Council do their work. [Applause] 
Call the question comes from the audience. 

Moderator Donnelly called for a Point of Order to Blake Dickinson. The motion for a paper ballot is on the motion to amend the budget. Mr. Dickinson stated that is correct. Moderator Donnelly calls for a count from the Board of Canvassers.  The count is 389, requiring 20% of those present to be in favor of a paper ballot, or 78 voters in favor.  Moderator Donnelly requests help from the Canvassers in counting the votes. 

The motion is for the amendment. There is clarification. The motion is for a paper ballot, and 20% of those present must be in favor of a paper ballot. There is clarification by the Moderator. The first motion and second was for approval of the budget. The next motion and second was for an amendment to the motion to reduce the proposed budget of $9,064,965 by $601,350. The motion before us now is to have a paper ballot. There is a call for clarification. 

A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with a second from the audience for a paper ballot. 

Blake Dickinson stated the vote now is for a paper ballot, and by raising your hand, you vote in favor of a paper ballot.

Moderator Donnelly calls for those in favor of a paper ballot to raise their hands and to have the Board of Canvassers count those hands raised in favor of the paper ballot. A count in excess of 78 votes in favor is required for a paper ballot. 

Moderator Donnelly stated we will have a paper ballot; there were a total of 185 in favor of the paper ballot. The motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. 
Moderator Donnelly explained voting will be done by row directed by Deputy Chief Howard Tighe and Director of Building Maintenance Lew Kitts. You need the index card to obtain your paper ballot from the Canvassers. We will be using the Eagle voting machine, just as in regular elections. A “Yes” vote is in favor of the amendment; a “No” vote is to defeat the amendment. 
Bill Porter. West Reach Drive. Mr. Porter stated he has only one paper ballot. Mr. Porter was informed we do one vote at a time, and he will receive a new ballot at each vote.  Mr. Porter stated he wants to get home. Moderator Donnelly informed him we must follow proper procedures. 

Blake Dickinson stated the vote is on the amendment to reduce the budget by $601,000. 
If there is a second paper ballot we will receive a new ballot when we come up as directed at the appropriate time.  
Voting is begun at 8:35 p.m. Voting was directed by the Board of Canvassers with the assistance of members of the Jamestown Fire Department, one row at a time. 

Various comments were made during the voting process by members of the audience. It was commented if the amendment is passed, the meeting is over and we can go home.  Moderator Donnelly informed the voters that statement is not true, we still have four Resolutions to approve after the vote on the proposed budget. 

Voting was completed at 9:17 p.m.  Voting machine tallying was completed by the Board of Canvassers at 9:18 p.m.  Results were delivered to the Moderator.

Moderator Donnelly called out the results of the vote: 
There were 387 paper ballots cast out of 389 voters present per the count of the Canvassers. There were 144 “Yes” votes and 243 “No” votes. The Amendment fails by a lack of a majority vote in the affirmative. [Applause]
Town Council President Michael Schnack restated his motion to approve the proposed FY 2011-2012 Town budget in the amount of $9,064,965 and Councilor William Murphy restated his second to the motion. 
Discussion. Blake Dickinson stated he removes any outstanding motions for additional paper ballots, if there are any.  

Moderator Donnelly calls for a voice vote on the motion and second to adopt the Proposed FY 2011-2012 Town budget in the amount of $9,064.965.  “Aye”  “Nay” Moderator Donnelly declared the “Ayes” have it. The motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. [Applause]

Moderator Donnelly entertained a motion to adopt the School Department budget.

A motion was made by School Committee Member Julie Kallfelz with a second by School Committee Member Julia Held to adopt the Proposed FY 2011-2012 School budget in the amount of $12,411,830. There was no discussion. Moderator Donnelly called for a voice vote. “Aye”  “Nay”  Moderator Donnelly declared the “Ayes” have it. The motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. [Applause]  
A motion was made by Council President Michael Schnack with a second by Town Councilor Michael White to approve the Total Proposed FY 2011-2012 Town and School Budget in the amount of $21,476,795. There was no discussion. Moderator Donnelly called for voice vote. “Aye”  “Nay”  Moderator Donnelly declared the “Ayes” have it. The motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. [Applause]
Moderator Donnelly entertained a motion for a vote to waive the reading of Resolution Number 1 Sewer Line Frontage Tax Rate, Resolution Number 2 Borrowing in Anticipation of Taxes, and Resolution Number 3 Disposition of Collected Back Taxes. 

A motion was made by Council President Schnack with a second by Councilor Michael White to waive the reading of Resolution Number 1, Resolution Number 2, and Resolution Number 3. There was no discussion. Moderator Donnelly called for a voice vote. “Aye” (There are no “Nay” votes) Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

Resolution Number 1
A motion was made by Council President Michael Schnack with second by Council Vice President Robert Bowen to set the Sewer Line Frontage Tax Rate at a rate not to exceed .68 cents per linear foot.  There was no discussion. Moderator Donnelly called for a voice vote. “Aye” (there were no “Nay” votes) Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Resolution Number 2

A motion was made by Council President Michael Schnack with second by Councilor William Murphy to approve the Town Borrowing in Anticipation of Taxes in an amount not to exceed $1,000,000. There was no discussion. Moderator Donnelly called for a voice vote. “Aye” (there were no “Nay” votes) Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Resolution Number 3

A motion was made by Council President Michael Schnack with second by Councilor William Murphy to approve the Disposition of Collected Back Taxes for placement in the General Fund. There was no discussion. Moderator Donnelly called for a voice vote. “Aye”  “Nay”  Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. 
Resolution Number 4

A motion was made by Council President Michael Schnack with second by Councilor Michael White to Set the Tax Rate for the ratable real estate and tangible personal property in an amount not less than $18,100,386 or not less than $9.11 nor more than $9.25 per thousand dollars of assessed valuation. There was no discussion. Moderator Donnelly called for a voice vote. “Aye”  “Nay” (there were no “Nay” votes) Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Adjournment

A motion was made by Councilor William Murphy with second by Councilor Michael White to adjourn the Financial Town Meeting. Moderator Donnelly called for a voice vote. “Aye”  “Nay” (there were no “Nay” votes)  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

The Financial Town Meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m. 
Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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